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RESOLUTION 
 

on 
 

The Common Fisheries Policy and the EEA 
 
The European Economic Area Joint Parliamentary Committee: 
 
 

A. Having regard to the Commission Green paper entitled ‘Reform of the 
Common Fisheries Policy’, 

 
B. Having regard to the report of the European Parliament Committee on 

Fisheries (A7-0014/2010), 
 

C. Having regard for the EEA Joint Parliamentary Committee resolution from 27 
June 2007 on ‘EU Future Maritime Policy and the EEA’, 

 
 

1. Welcomes the European Commission’s initiative of submitting the Green 
paper, which is forming the basis for an extensive consultation procedure, 
involving also the EEA EFTA States, on the extensive constraints and 
challenges facing the current CFP, with a view to an urgent, overdue and 
far-reaching reform thereof and calls for stakeholders’ views to be taken 
into account; 

 
2. Welcomes the main principles set out by the Commission with a view to 

an effective and successful reform of the CFP, in particular the need to 
give more responsibility to the sector, based on the establishment of 
conditions favourable to good fishing practice, and to adjust fisheries 
management models in order to create tools that will complement and 
improve the traditional single system of TACs and quotas currently in 
force; 

 
3. Agrees with the Commission’s analysis of the five structural failings of 

the existing CFP, and agrees with its view that five aspects must be given 
central importance in the reform, namely: the deep-rooted problem of fleet 
overcapacity; imprecise policy objectives resulting in insufficient 
guidance for decisions and implementation; a decision-making system that 
encourages a short-term focus; a framework that does not give sufficient 
responsibility to the industry; and a lack of political will to ensure 
compliance, together with poor compliance by the industry; 

 
4. Stresses that the main objective of the CFP should be to guarantee the 

future of both fisheries resources and fishermen by ensuring the recovery 
of fish populations and restoring the economic viability of the sector; 

 



5. Underlines the importance of making the fisheries economically self-
reliant;  

 
6. Emphasizes that an obvious prerequisite for an economically self-reliant 

fisheries sector is the phasing out of public subsidies at a set date; 
 

7. Stresses that the best way to bring about an economically sustainable 
fisheries sector, to eliminate overfishing and economic overcapacity, and 
bring the level of fisheries to a sustainable level, is to apply appropriate 
management systems that are in accordance with the principle of 
maximum sustainable yield; 

 
8. Stresses that while ecological, economic and social factors must remain as 

core objectives of the Common Fisheries Policy, the ecological factor 
should be given the highest priority as the other two depend on ecological 
health in the long term. Ecological sustainability is therefore a basic 
premise for the economic and social future of European fisheries; 

 
9. Underlines that the introduction of regional management structures 

(provided they have real devolved responsibility) has the potential to 
create a simpler, cheaper and more effective CFP with localized 
management structures creating many positive effects, including increased 
responsibility on the part of stakeholders and the establishment of a CFP 
more sensitive to local concerns;  

 
10. Emphasizes that a regional structure is not relevant for all fisheries as for 

example, some pelagic species are widely distributed across regions and 
joint stock management agreements exist with third countries;  

 
11. Supports the concept of regionalization which clearly underscores that a 

Member State should take decisions on the management of local fish 
stocks within its exclusive economic zone and that such decisions should 
not be taken at the Community level, i.e. if the fishery can be better 
managed by the Member State or Member States directly involved than at 
the Community level, there is no reason to maintain the authority to 
manage at that level; 

 
12. Stresses that order to achieve industry responsibility it is paramount that 

the stakeholders must depend on the success of the fisheries management 
and that long term interests must be regarded more important than the 
short term; and emphasizes that an important condition for this is that 
there must be incentives to reward compliant stakeholders; 

 
13. Advocates that the fishing industry is allowed to play a more constructive 

and positive role in the reformed CFP whereas a greater role for 
stakeholders has always led to improved relationships between fishermen 
and managers, improved compliance and fisheries management systems; 
and urges for this approach to be further developed under the reformed 
CFP; 

 



 
14. Stresses that compliance is a fundamental issue in any fisheries 

management and that a reform of the Common Fisheries Policy will be in 
vain unless the new rules are effectively implemented and complied with; 

 
15. Underlines that a reformed CFP must standardize Member State 

compliance and enforcement regimes; and to ensure a level playing field 
for all parties in terms of control encourages the European Commission to 
introduce a system of administrative sanctions for minor offences;  

 
16. Urges an introduction of a de-bureaucratised and separate regime for 

inshore fisheries and around small islands if they have little or nor impact 
on stocks or are fishing for non quota species; warns that a one size fits 
all-policy is not appropriate; and emphasizes the importance of a regional 
approach to defining small scale fisheries. It is accepted where they target 
the same stocks particularly quota stocks as the larger fleets an integrated 
management approach is required; 

 
17. Urges stakeholders to ensure that discarding, which not only has been 

authorized but mandatory, will no longer take place; and underlines that to 
address the problem of discards, the system should provide for some 
flexibility, for example by including transfers of catch quotas between 
years, between vessels and between species;  

 
18. Emphasizes that any changes to the quota system would need to be 

carefully examined; and warn against abandoning the TACs and the quota 
system in favour of an effort based system, which can have very negative 
consequences;  

 
19. Stresses that the way forward is to continuously work for improvement of 

the current system as opposed to developing large and complex effort 
systems; and draws attention to measures undertaken by Norwegian 
authorities to tackle the problems of discards in the field of technical 
regulations; 

 
20. Stresses that historic rights have previously been protected by the 

principle of relative stability and that any new management regime should 
retain the benefits to coastal communities that have accrued from relative 
stability; and emphasises that any new management model should build 
on the existing arrangements based on relative stability; highlights that the 
management system for the fisheries sector must abandon a top-down 
approach but instead lay emphasis on the principle of regionalisation and 
subsidiarity which should not lead to regional discrimination or to 
disruption of the common implementation of fisheries policy on the 
redefinition nor increased flexibility of the principle of relative stability; 

 
21. Urges the strengthening and adequate funding of EU Producer 

Organisations (POs) which will enhance stakeholder involvement and 
responsibility in day-to-day management and marketing;  

 



22. Stresses that proper marketing, promotion and labelling of seafood is 
needed to strengthen the position of European seafood products in the 
market; and underlines the importance of the promotion of sustainable 
fisheries and other environmental considerations by the integration of 
various mechanisms in the EU external trade policy which may enhance 
the reputation and legitimacy of the fisheries policy; 

 
23. Underlines that as the fisheries sector interacts closely with other sectors 

in the marine and maritime areas, close integration is necessary in order to 
adopt an ecosystem approach to marine and maritime management; 
highlights that access to fishing grounds and marine space is essential for 
the fisheries sector and it is crucial to incorporate the views of the sector 
in the institutional framework for spatial planning; and stresses that 
climate change is a serious concern for marine ecosystems and that the 
CFP should be developed with sufficient precaution and flexibility to 
allow rapid adaptations to changes in the marine ecosystem; 

 
24. Emphasizes that sustainable management of fisheries depends upon robust 

scientific research and that cooperation and coordination between states 
and scientific institutions can improve the overall output from the 
scientific community; underlines that involvement of stakeholders in 
research programs tends to reduce tension builds mutual trust and respect 
and that fishing vessels can be cost-efficient suppliers of data, and provide 
valuable supplements to scientific cruises and aggregated catch data; 
warns against the contribution of fishermen to the body of scientific 
advice to be ignored; urges an overhaul of the STECF (Scientific, 
Technical and Economic Committee for Fisheries) to include greater 
stakeholder representation; 

 
25. Emphasizes that a fisheries policy based on subsidies is simply not 

sustainable, and the European Fisheries Fund should only be a temporary 
supplement to the CFP; agrees that while there can be some merit to the 
use of public funds to ease the transitional challenges which arise from 
structural adjustment programs and capacity reduction, there must be a 
clear linkage between the use of public funding and the policy objectives; 

 
26. Supports measures to improve the competitiveness of the European 

aquaculture sector and measures to encourage research and technological 
development in the sector; encourages better planning of coastal areas and 
river basins to create additional space; and urges funding to be made 
available for the development of more intensive systems allowing water to 
be recycled; and supports measures by the European Commission to 
realize the potential that exists for offshore aquaculture in Europe;  

 
27. Emphasizes the importance of aquaculture policy to fully integrate 

environmental considerations in order to fulfil environmental objectives 
and to meet the expectations of the market. 

 
 
 


